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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 9th March 2020 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall
47/20  Present and Apologies

Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllr Sargent (Vice-chairman) Cllr Mrs Harris and Cllr Mrs Pickering, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended and nine members of the public were present.     
48/20 Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Pickering:  Voluntary Declaration as the spouse of the ward member.

49/20 Minutes of the meeting of 10th February 2020
Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 10th February 2020 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
50/20 Matters Arising

No matters were raised.
51/20  Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Request for benches on Ashford Road:  Clarification was sought; the Vice-chairman noted that this will be discussed under item 56/20.

Village shop break-ins:  The proprietor hopes to install roller shutters and has written to the Borough Council; the Parish Council’s support was sought.

Sports pavilion:  The Parish Council was asked for extra copies of keys to the pavilion doors, to allow team managers to use the lavatories when the Club Secretary is not present.

Football field ditches:  A request was made that these be cleared.  The Chairman noted that S106 monies will be used to improve drainage on the football fields and to maintain the ditches.  The Clerk was asked to arrange for the clearance when the weather improves, to be ratified at the next Parish Council meeting.
Church Hill:  Clarification of responsibility for maintaining the ditches and drains was sought, noting that the ditches need to be cleared.  The Chairman replied that this may lie with KCC or the landowners (under riparian rights) and will be reported to KCC.  An overgrown hedge was reported; the Clerk advised that this cannot be cut until 1 September under the CROW Act.
Hope House development:  This should not commence until the 30mph speed limit is in place, however a meeting with the Enforcement Officer [in December 2018] was not reassuring. The officer stated that there are too many planning conditions to monitor compliance and, by implication, to enforce.  Cllr Mrs Pickering acknowledged the concerns, which will be discussed under Other Planning Matters.

Precinct 13:  Visibility splays are lacking, notwithstanding that four properties have been occupied.

Ransley Farm:  Sunday working was reported, a breach of the planning conditions.  The Clerk to report this to the Borough Council.
Cripple Hill:  The 50mph speed restriction signs have not yet been put in
The meeting was reconvened.
52/20  Reports
52/20-1  Community Warden   The Community Warden is on sick leave following an accident.  The Parish Council will send its good wishes.
52/20-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report has been circulated.
53/20  Request for village gates

It was proposed that these be sited at the entrances to the village, noting that they influence driver behaviour.  Permission from KCC is needed and quotes will be sought.
54/20 Quotes for signs for Jubilee Park
Cllr Mrs Harris tabled a quote from Medash Signs for two signs including posts, of £162 each with installation at £105 plus VAT.  A quote to replace the damaged Jubilee Corner sign is £25.
It was proposed that the quote from Medash Signs be accepted.

Resolved:

That the quote from Medash Signs be accepted.

55/20  Quotes for installation of bollards on the village green

Quotes are awaited.  The Chairman asked that the works be delayed until after the VE Day 75th anniversary celebrations.
56/20  Request for benches on Ashford Road
The Vice-chairman attended a meeting on 12th February with KCC Highways to discuss the viability of the proposed locations, noting that not all were in High Halden.  KCC Highways had assessed all of the sites and some were found to be unsuitable.  Possible sites for benches were:  on the Tenterden-bound side of Ashford Road opposite the junction with Biddenden Road (thought to be of limited use); on the grass triangle near Hookstead green (not needed because of the proximity to the bus shelter); outside Halden Heights Nursing Home.  It was proposed that a bench be placed on the footway outside Halden Heights Nursing Home; planning permission will be required and permission from KCC.  As a courtesy the Nursing Home will be notified.  Quotes for the bench will be sought.
Resolved:

That a bench be placed on the footway outside Halden Heights Nursing Home, subject to the necessary permissions.
57/20  Contribution to HHVEC for the 75th anniversary celebrations of VE Day
Costings from HHVEC were tabled, showing proposed expenditure of £2400 and seeking a contribution from the Parish Council of £1000, matching that from HHVEC.  Kristina Hoath advised that this would enable reserves of £1000 to be retained as not to compromise future events.  The Chairman voiced concerns that the Parish Council’s contribution would be used for reserves.  He proposed that the Parish Council match the ward member’s grant of £300, and would consider a request for additional funding to meet a shortfall.  Kristina Hoath advised that the event will be a village event, similar to that for the 100th commemorations of the end of WW1 which the Parish Council had supported.  Kristina Hoath acknowledged that funds had been raised at previous HHVEC events, but these had increased reserves from £300; forthcoming events such as the October Race Night will benefit village organisations such as the hall and church.  Cllr Pickering advised that when HHVEC was set up it was felt that reserves of £1000 should be held.  It was proposed that the Parish Council contributes £1000 to HHVEC for the 75th anniversary celebrations of VE Day.
A vote was taken.  There were three votes in favour and one against.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council contributes £1000 to HHVEC for the 75th anniversary celebrations of VE Day.
58/10 Ratification of the Parish Council’s acceptance of a three-year quote from Aspire for grounds maintenance
Resolved:

That the Parish Council accepts the three-year quote from Aspire for grounds maintenance.
59/20  Purchase of a laptop for use by the Clerk for Parish Council business
The Chairman advised that this is a recommendation from the Parish Council’s Internal Auditor and proposed purchase of a laptop for use by the Clerk for Parish Council business.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council purchases a laptop for use by the Clerk for Parish Council business.
60/20  Changes to the authorised signatories in the current bank mandate

The Clerk advised that this is to remove former parish councillors as signatories.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council agrees to changes to the authorised signatories in the current bank mandate.

61/20  Renewal of the Parish Council’s membership of the Invicta Law legal scheme

It was agreed not to renew membership, given that the Parish Council’s insurance policy includes a Fidelity Guarantee and Public Liability insurance.

62/20  Flooding and ice hazards on Cripple Hill

Cllr Mrs Harris advised that ditches on the Ashford-bound side have been dug out, this was welcomed in light of the recent heavy rain.  The Clerk to ask KCC to carry out similar works on the Tenterden-bound side.
63/20  Protection measures for the village shop

See the Open Session.  The need to support the village shop was stressed.
64/20 Planning applications
Cllr Mrs Pickering assumed the Chair as Planning Portfolio holder.
20/00170/AS  Forge Bungalow, Tilden Close, High Halden
Outline application with all matters reserved for replacement of existing bungalow with 2no. semi-detached bungalows
The footprint is similar. There are no objections on the website.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.
Planning applications received after receipt of the agenda
20/00312/AS  Spring Bourne Farm, Harris Lane, High Halden
Prior approval for change of use of agricultural barn and land within its cartilage to two dwellings and associated operational development
The application is to convert the barn into two dwellings.  The proposed design was welcomed and retains the agricultural character.  It was proposed that the application be supported.
Resolved:

That the application be supported.

Approvals: 
19/01772/AS  Meadow View, Biddenden Road, High Halden
Erection of Two-storey side extension; single-storey rear extension
20/00030/AS  The Oaks, Ashford Road, High Halden
Conversion of existing outbuilding to annex
20/00035/AS  Precinct 13, Ashford Road, High Halden
Extension of use of existing security hoarding during development of site, including alteration of extension to enclose additional portion of site.  (Temporary approval)
19/01585/AS Church Farm Barn, Church Hill, High Halden
Change of use of land to residential and installation of a ground mounted photovoltaic solar array
19/01606/AS  Meadow View, Ashford Road, High Halden
Erection of 1 dwelling and garage with landscape and ecological enhancements

19/01635/AS   Beech House, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Demolition of existing double garage and erection of a stand-alone annex
20/00095/AS  Kenfield, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch
Demolition of existing conservatory, proposed first floor side extension, single storey rear extension and infill extension. Demolition of existing garage and removal of storage container and erection of replacement garage. Proposed detached part annexe / games room. Removal of redundant agricultural outbuildings with landscaping alterations
20/00059/AS   Beale Lands Farm House, Shawlands Lane, High Halden
Variation of condition 5 on planning permission 18/01549/AS (New detached, four bedroom dwelling, with garage, amenity curtilage and access, (within existing residential amenity garden land)) for the condition to read: "All windows and external doors shall be in timber effect UPVC"
Cllr Mrs Pickering advised that the Parish Council’s suggested conditions regarding use of environmentally friendly and sourced UPVC had not been included.  The ward member wrote to the Planning Portfolio Holder, copy to Lucy Holloway [Joint Development Control Manager, Ashford Borough Council], who said that this would pertain in future applications as part of the Borough Council’s zero carbon strategy.
Prior approval not required:
20/00002/GDPE/AS  Kirkbank House, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Notification of a larger homes extension - single storey rear extension (depth 5.5m x eaves 2.4m x ridge 3.5m)
Refusals: None.
Withdrawals:  None.
Other planning matters: 
 Hope House site:  Cllr Mrs Pickering stressed the need to enforce the planning conditions, viz before commencement of the works details of the 30mph speed limit extension and pedestrian crossing should be submitted.  It was stated that in 2008 an Enforcement Order was obtained following the use of land waste materials to fill the pond (EN/08/00169).  Concerns were expressed that site traffic will park in Hopes Grove, to the detriment of elderly residents; the Chairman noted that the application includes a trackway and hoped that the site traffic would park here.  Cllr Mrs Pickering asked residents to be vigilant and notify the Parish Council of any planning breaches they observe, with photographs where possible. 
Cllr Robinson resumed the Chair.

65/20 Financial report

65/20-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget:
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001526
	S Wood (salary)
	510.64

	001527
	S Wood (expenses)
	54.63

	001528
	Mintfresh Services Ltd (bus shelter cleaning)
	40.25

	001529
	J Morgan (litter picking equipment)
	26.32

	001530
	Benjamin Trees Ltd (works to tree on village green)
	324.00


Balance as at  9th March 2020
£  64838.78 (cheque and deposit accounts)  
66/20  Reports

66/20-1  Ward member  Cllr Pickering reported that the Borough Council is aiming for zero carbon emissions by 2025.  Ashford Borough Council has been voted the best borough in the South East for social benefits payments, and the third best in the UK.  The Princess Royal opened Danemore Court in Tenterden (dementia friendly social housing).  The Borough Council successfully prosecuted two taxi drivers who had refused to carry a visually impaired passenger and assistance dog.  The Borough Council pays more than the National Living Wage (£9.18 rather than £8.21) and National Apprenticeship Wage (£4.30 rather than £3.90).
66/20-2  Environmental  Noting to report.

66/10-3  Safety and security  Nothing to report.
66/20-4  Highways  The Vice-chairman met KCC Highways and requested an extension to the 30mph speed restriction zone as far as Halden Heights, this was refused because it is unsupported by crash data.  It is hoped to set up a Speedwatch team but more volunteers are sought, to date only three have come forward and six are needed.  Visibility splays at Halden Close (Foxhill):  Residents of Halden Close are writing to the owner of the laurel hedge seeking a compromise re cutting it back to improve sightlines.  Traffic calming outside the school would be considered by KCC if it is supported by the Parish Council, ward member and county councillor.  The 50mph speed signs have not yet been installed on Cripple Hill.
66/20-5  Marketing/projects   The website is being migrated to a new host and will go ‘live’ on 1st April 2020.
66/20-6  Finance Committee   Cllr Mrs Harris reported that the invoice for grounds maintenance for the year has not yet been received.   Football field maintenance was over budget and the speed traffic survey had not been budgeted for.  With these exceptions, income is ahead of the budget and payments lower,  resulting  in an increase in reserves:  these were £58,307 at the beginning of the financial year and £64,838 at the year-end.
66/20-7 KALC A presentation on the Ashford Borough Council CCTV Monitoring Centre was given at the January meeting.  The March meeting will include a presentation on Highway Improvement Plans, which may be of value when discussing the A28 through the village.
67/20  HHVEC update

Kristina Hoath reported that as part of the VE Day anniversary events there will be a free Cinema Night showing a suitable film, eg Dad’s Army, costs to be met by HHVEC.  Cinema Nights will restart in October and will require a licence, at a likely cost of £200-£300.
A Race Night will be held on 3rd October:  each race will raise funds for a nominated village organisation, eg the hall, nursery.

VE Day anniversary:  This will include cakes, a hog roast, vintage ice cream van, children’s fancy dress.  The Horticultural Society is running a scarecrow competition.  Portable lavatories will be delivered and collected on the day of the event.   A tent will be purchased, with 50% each of the costs being met by the pub and HHVEC.  It will be hired out for future events but no decision has yet been made on whether the pub or HHVEC will have the hire fees.  The event is covered by the Parish Council’s insurance being a Parish Council event.

68/20  Any other Business

68/20-1  The Vice-chairman advised that he has taken delivery of the free saplings from Ashford Borough Council; there are 21 of mixed varieties.  Agreement is needed as to where they should be planted and a  working party will be needed to plant them.  Kristina Hoath offered to produce a poster for the village Facebook page, this was accepted with thanks.
68/20-2  Advertising sign on the village green:  Everything Outside will be asked to remove it because it has been placed without permission.
69/20  Items for the next Parish Council meeting
69/20-1 Ratification of the Parish Council’s request to clear the ditches on the football fields
69/20-2 Request for village gates
69/20-3 Quotes for benches on the footway outside Halden Heights
69/20-4 Adoption of the 2019 Financial Regulations
69/20-5 Request from Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance for a donation
69/20-6 Footway improvements and additional lighting near the school
69/20-7 Annual Return
70/20  Date of next Parish Council meeting

Monday 11th May 2020 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.12pm.
 

 


